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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Full Council held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 30th April 2013.              
Present     

                                      Mrs H. Boot-Handford        Chairman of Council         

                                      Mr M. Benson                              Mr R. Leithall                               
                                      Mrs D.M.A. Chapman                 Mr R. Maycock 
                                      Mr P. Dennis                                Mr R. Piper  
                                      Dr N. Harmsworth                       Mrs H. Rogers 

    
                                      Mr B. Lamb                                 Mr A. Sadleir  
                                      Rev. N. Law                                 Mr K. Smith 
969.   Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman
1. Mr Lamb     a) Madam Chairman good news Andrew & Jane Morton have reached St Davis’s 
Head in Pembrokeshire, it was quite a crossing but it is great news.
                        b)  Ley Lane has dangerous drops in two places of 10”.

                        c)  John Shelldon has confirmed that CDS Funds will pay for the upgrade on broadband in 
                             about 3 years’ time.


2. Mr Smith         At the bottom of Station Road there is a land slip which is blocking the gully.

3. Mr Benson      The grit bin at the top of Marythorne Road, the lid is seized could the workman 
    spray it with WD40.

970. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 26th March as a true record and taken as read.

        Mrs Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.
        Matters Arising

        
Minute 938(b)   Inoculations for the workman, he requires Hepatitis A & B. Council will have to pay  

                                 for them. It was agreed to make an appointment at the surgery.

        
Minute 939(894[6c]) The Clerk is making arrangements with the electrician to move the wire in the hall in preparation for the fixing of the train name plate.

        
Minute 939(895[886]) Mrs. Boot-Handford stated that everyone that was put forward by Council was so delighted to be nominated and all will be attending a celebratory get together with the Mayor.   
SO RESOLVED

971. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Recreation meeting held on 9th April and taken as read, to deal 

with matters arising.
Mr Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis. 
Matters Arising.

    
Minute 949. Regarding the bar-b-que at Bere Ferrers Recreation Field. Zurich Insurance are not prepared to insure the bar-b-que for the following reason, “They are concerned about potential burns and even food poisoning if the grill is not cleaned”. Inform Mr White of this.
Minute 951(917)  Refer to F&GP to enable the wording on the Financial Regulations to be altered to include, Council to consider local contractors when going out to tender.

Minute 951(917[2]) Mr Lamb has removed the weeds from the Lady Shelley Memorial at Bere Ferrers.

Minute 953.  Mr Lamb reported on the meeting with Horrabridge Parish Council. Wendy Eldridge was the only councillor  able to attend, she brought along a draft agreement setting out a basic agreement for the use of the shared grass mower and trailer. This was gone through in detail.

                          Horrabridge are the lead Council and they have gone out for quotes.There will be a demonstration arranged at Horrabridge, date to be set time will be 4.30pm. Clerk to speak with workman to arrange how he can attend.

Minute 954(1) The Clerk has looked at the leak in the Pavilion visitors’ changing room, it is the felt 
covered flat roof that is the problem.

                  
 (2)  Pipes in referee’s changing room have been lagged, refer back to Recreation.
                   
 (3)  Tap in gent’s toilet has been secured to the wall. This tap has been put in by the football 
        club.

Minute 956(1) The bark chip has been rotovated.

                 
    (2) Hole filled in on the kids’ kick about pitch.
                   
    (3) Sara Park rope bridge has been repaired.

                   
    (4) Cycle track at Recreation Field The Down, the holes in the mounds have been filled.

Minute 957 Mr Lamb felt the solution to the problem with the muddy path at Bere Ferrers Recreation Field was a load of shillett.

Mr Leithall proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Piper.                  

SO RESOLVED

972. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 16th April and taken as read, to deal
        with matters arising.
Mr Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Chapman. 
  Matters Arising.

  
Minute 959 Application number 00262/2013 Bibio Ltd, 17 affordable houses at land off  



     Woolacombe Road. Letter to Devon County Highways seeking a site meeting, also letter  



      to South west Water regarding the residents’ complaints about water pressure and the 


     implications of the extra 17 houses.

Mr Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Piper.

SO RESOLVED
973. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 23rd April and

         taken as read, to deal with matters arising.

Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Lamb.  
Matters Arising.

Minute 959 Mr Benson showed Council the Community Plan Sign which cost £36 +VAT.
Minute 936(4) Mr Benson stated that this Footpath between Pilgrim Drive and Fore Street is an on-going headache. He has spoken with Helen Dobby and it is West Devon’s responsibility to clean the path, the contractor has been informed that West Devon have taken this responsibility on. It was agreed that the steps are getting very weedy.
                          Mr Benson made the point that Mr Maycock, Mr Smith and he are looking at weedy areas in the village. We need to identify those areas and work out what can be done.

Minute 962. Mr Benson explained the costing for the Community Plan. It was envisaged The Plan would cost in the region of £1,700 to produce the questionnaire and all the ancillary work.

                          Mr Benson asked that an amendment be made changing the wording from financing the Community Plan to, Council are prepared to ear mark up to £1,500 for Community Matters. This will then allow the group to look for match funding in other areas.

Minute 963. Public toilet cleaning, the deep clean will be undertaken by the workman, the day to day work will be under the cleaning contract.

                          With regards the steam cleaner, the Assistant Clerk checked out all the information collected by Mr Lamb on steam cleaners but these were stick cleaners, and were not suitable for the job.

                         The Clerk has information on a Ewbank which meets all the specification needs at a cost of £49.95 including Vat. It was agreed this be purchased.
Minute 964. Mrs Boot-Handford felt there were a lot of things happening which could potentially have an effect on the Cemetery and, therefore, it would be a sensible move to form a sub-committee to look at the Cemetery in its entirety, as there are various issues. It would be irresponsible to do something that would have to be undone.

                          Reverend Law felt timing was an issue, as the purchase of the grass mower is moving along, where are we going to store it. There needs to be a meeting with the workman, Mr Piper, Mr Leithall and the Reverend Law to co-ordinate proposals and possibilities and bring them to the next Open Space Meeting.

Minute 966. It is felt this issue needs to be put to bed as the FP & Environment Committee only has £400 to run this year’s finances.

Minute 965. Mr Dennis asked that the Parish Hall be added to this minute which will then read Refer to F&GP, to set a budget fund for the hire of other premises including the Parish Hall.

Minute 967. New notice board at Weir Quay. Clarification as to what is Council’s, the right hand end third. This area needs Council’s name on it, the sign writer charged £57.50 for this last notice board.

Minute 968(3). Training 24th May the Clerk has booked 4 places for Mr Lamb, Mrs Chapman, Mr Benson and Mrs Boot-Handford.

Minute 968(5) Apple Trees on BF Allotments identified as requiring attention. Mr Lamb met with the allotment owner Mr Endean and the workman. They agreed there was no problem. The dead tree has been removed. The Clerk read a letter from Mr Endean in which he has stated “He is in the process of removing the dead tree down to 5 feet so as to give the climbing plants resident at the base something to cling to. The second tree reportedly in a dangerous condition is the ‘Duke of Cumberland’ on the left of my plot and 15 feet above the top of my shed. Work had been carried out on this tree before I took over my plot; they had cut off two branches. As these two branches were very close together, when they rotted, the inner core of the two dead stump decade and fell out leaving a connecting hole. This is the only decay at the base of the tree, the remaining (approximately 10 inches) of the trunk is in a very sound condition. I therefore accept full responsibility for the condition of the tree on my plot and indemnify the Council should one of the trees fall and cause damage to any person or property on my plot.
Refer to Open Spaces for Allotment trees inspections, consider asking workman to undertake this once a year.
Minute 968(8) W.D.B.C subsidised Loans for essential repairs send a copy to Mrs Rogers for inclusion in the Bere Link.

Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.

SO RESOLVED

974. Internal Audit Rev Law and Mr Piper.

The internal audit was carried out by Reverend Law and Mr Piper, all fine.
975. Reports from Mr Benson on WDBC and Boundary Commission Meeting.

Mr Benson gave his report on West Devon Borough Council, which is bound with and forms part of

these minutes.

Mr Benson gave his report on the Boundary Commission meeting, which is bound with and forms 
part of these minutes.

976. Projects for future consideration.

The Chairman of Council asked for suggestions on the ear marking of the carried forward figure from 2012/13. The following are councillors’ ideas.
· Cemetery mower

· Rainy day a certain amount to be put aside as an emergency reserve.

· Smartening up the centre of Bere Alston

· Mower store and workman’s workshop.

· Replace and repair play equipment at Sara Park, The Down and possibly the Parish Hall play area.

· Reducing precept for next year.

· Requirements for Y2Y rebuild.

· Youth Project £500 [already earmarked] Lease arrangement of land.

· Buildings Pavilion preserve the fabric of the building.

· Medical costs for staff.

· There is a lot of work to be undertaken on the exterior of the Parish Hall, damp penetration could be done with matched funding for Beregen.

· Proposed possible work in Cemetery having precedent.

· Jubilee Fund (BF already committed).

· Buying in casual labour.

· Yearly addition to computer fund.

· Engraving chains of office.

· Notice boards.

Our first priority will be any work that is deemed necessary in the Cemetery. The list above will only come into play if there are still funds left.
977. Terms of Reference
The Chairman of Council has drawn up terms of reference for each committee which will be presented at the A.G.M. for new Chairmen of committees to look at and add whatever needs altering.

978. Motion Proposed by Mr. Lamb, seconded by Mrs. Boot-Handford.
Any matter discussed in Committee and passed unanimously by those present, may be actioned immediately under delegated powers provided that there is no financial implications. In due course Standing Orders will be amended accordingly. 

Discussions took place it was agreed that the following be added to the motion, “nor a matter that may give rise to a liability to this Council within the Committees terms of reference.”
Mr. Lamb proposed, seconded by Mrs. Boot-Handford, a vote was taken this was carried unanimously.  
979. Correspondence.

1. South Hams District Council Application to designate a neighbourhood plan area for Bickleigh.

“South Hams District Council has received an application to designate a plan area in Bickleigh


as part of the process of preparing a neighbourhood plan for the area. Details about this 


application can be found on the Councils website.


This application overlaps/adjoins with your parish boundary and we would ask you to consider 


the proposed plan area and let us have any comments about whether you think it is an 


appropriate area or not.

2. Diana Mitchell. Grass cutting at Bere Ferrers Recreation Field
“We were disappointed to see that when the Bere Ferrers Recreation Field was mown recently, the 
football pitch was not included. I wonder if this was an oversight.
The Villagers Group understand that the Parish Council agreed that as the football pitch is part of the 

recreation field, it should be included in the mowing. We haven’t been informed that the situation 

has changed. 
Discussions took place the Clerk informed Council that the contractor has confirmed that it would be 

an extra £10 per cut to include the football pitch. It was agreed to put the pitch back into the contract.

980.  Questions from any members of the Public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
a) Mr Lansdell minute 948 he would like reference to the Chairman of Council checking that the agenda was not on the website.
(b) The potholes on The Down have been filled, they did do a good job.
(c) Earlier in the year when walking in the Recreation Field on The Down I came across four holes in the ground approximately sixteen inches diameter and a foot deep, these holes are for the football clubs goal posts, which are a hazard and a child could get there foot trapped and break a leg. Council notes Mr. Lansdall’s comments and will enquire of B.A.U.F.C. as to where the original caps have gone.
(d) Street Cleaning when can we get the streets cleaned. The Clerk stated the area is in zones for cleaning, the main street in Bere Alston is cleaned every day, and the road sweeper comes around every 6-8 weeks.

(e) Tidying up the village there is a sign for the Station opposite the Post Office by the archway to Pilgrim Drive it is covered in green algae. Clerk to contact Devon County Highways.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.26pm.
Signed this 28th day of May 2013
Chairman……………………………….
